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An Old
File


As chronicler, it is my pleasure to present the first case of
private investigator Achille Corso. It lay in a drawer for a few
years, because first grass had to grow over the affair. Some names
and places were changed for reasons of discretion.



Achille had given me the documents at a cosy meeting one summer
evening with the remark that it would be worth my while to study
the documents because I was also involved at that time, but as one
of the suspects - and therefore did not act from the point of view
of the investigator...



With these words, Achille pulled an already somewhat yellowed
suspension file folder out of a small file safe that was buried
under numerous documents in the office and first had to be found
and excavated like in an archaeological dig.



"At the time, I had printed out all the documents after the
investigation was completed and then destroyed the electronic data
carriers - the affair was too hot a potato" explained Corso as he
uncovered the safe.



I remembered that Dr Mirko Kovacs, the local investigator, panicked
when he realised how easy it could be to get rid of someone and
make it look like an accident. A wild story was fed to the media at
the time to prevent other people from getting stupid ideas.



"Fortunately, at the time, everyone involved kept quiet..." Achille
lifted as I finished his thought, "...because everyone had a motive
to get the person out of the way."



"But now the time has come to tell the story - just with a little
restraint as to names and places." said Corso.








Our conversation was interrupted by an excellent dinner and only
resumed over drinks.



"At the time it was the excessive drinks." explained I in a serious
voice, like an anonymous informant on the public telephone....



"Conferences with pathologists and forensic experts one can only
get through with enough alcohol - especially when you're stuck in a
hotel with such people..." quipped Corso while sipping a
limoncello.



"Let's set the case in Croatia, there are islands like that there
too," I suggested.



"Kovacs will appreciate it, he was born there and the area is even
quite similar to our crime scene - the geography is quite important
for the case... the people, on the other hand, are types you can
also meet in other places and circumstances. We can therefore
exchange their names," Corso said approvingly.



"I am concerned with the modus operandi of the criminal mind and
not so much with the people per se," Achille Corso added after a
short pause.



In the following weeks, I worked my way through the files,
rewriting names and places, until I could present him with the
fruits of my labour.




The
Journey


The story began in the last years of the reign of Her Majesty
Elizabeth II (this much I may reveal as chronicler for the
chronology of the case). Dr Achille Corso, who had set up his own
business as a private investigator a few years ago, was staying at
the Machiavelli Palace Hotel. A pretty middle-class hotel with a
fabulous view of Florence Cathedral. He and his fiancée, Dr
Pentesilea Orsini, commonly known as "Pen", had successfully
completed the last assignment and were treating themselves to two
days of rest.   Achille and Pen were having a late
breakfast on the hotel's roof terrace when a hotel employee
cautiously approached and cleared his throat.



"Probably they want to clear up..." speculated Corso, after
glancing at his Reverso wristwatch. It was five to eleven.



"Mi scusi, signore, è arrivato un messaggio per lei alla
reception..." whispered the valet in a professional voice.



"A message for me?" said Corso, slightly astonished. He asked the
servant to take the message to him on the terrace, which he did.



Corso took the message and opened the letter.



Then Corso read, his eyes widening the more he read.



"Something exciting, my dear?" whispered Pen across the table.



"You won't believe it. Mirko Kovacs, who we worked with on a case
last year, is inviting us to a pathology conference in his home
country - and even sending us the tickets and hotel reservations."
opened Corso, with excitement, like unwrapping a present.



"Yet, I had quit university research and gone into the private
sector..." grumbled Corso.



"Oh, let's go there - maybe we'll meet some old acquaintances and
such conferences are always instructive. Where is it being held
exactly?" asked Pen.



"In Split and then in an old palace recently converted into a
luxury hotel on a small Adriatic Island," said Corso.



Pentesilea gave them a pouty look and tossed back her blonde long
hair. Achille guessed that it was probably better to follow her
fiancée's wishes.



"Then I can finally see Diocletian's palace..." he admitted to give
the idea of travelling to Croatia a motivational boost.



"Brilliant!" Pen cheered.



Then they finished their late breakfast and Corso hurried to the
reception. He had the clothes they were carrying washed at the
hotel and the hotel organised a flight to Split.








Back in the room, he explained to Pen that there was no direct
flight from Florence and that they would have to fly to Zurich with
Swiss shortly before three o'clock in the afternoon the next day
and would not be able to fly on with Air Croatia until around seven
in the evening.



"We're arriving late, but Kovacs had a room reserved for us at the
Hotel Antique in Split," Corso explained.



"Sounds good to me. Where is it?" asked Pen, getting ready for the
afternoon walk.



"Inside the ancient palace of Diocletian with a view of
Diocletian's mausoleum - now a church...," said Corso.



"Brilliant!" thought Pen.



The next day, the arrival of the conference participants had
started long before Achille and Pen packed their bags.



Eleni Konstantinou from Athens had already travelled to
Athens-Eleftherios Venizelos airport at dawn to catch the half past
eight flight to Zurich with Aegean Airlines. Unfortunately, there
were no direct flights and she had quite surprisingly decided to
attend the conference. Then there was the problem of finding
someone to look after all the cats in her house at short notice.
Eleni had the best contacts and was rightly nicknamed "τον Τύπο"
(The Press).



She knew almost everyone and knew about many things, because her
father was an influential animal in the media landscape. So, there
were enough neighbours who owed her a favour and therefore she
could leave her numerous cats alone for a few days. The flight was
quite pleasant, but it started so late that Eleni was informed
while still in flight that she would miss her connecting flight.
Now she was sitting around in Zurich Kloten airport for six hours.
There was an announcement of a new shopping experience called "The
Circle" but the new wing was still under construction. So, Eleni
roamed around a bit bored, sat down again and pulled out her mobile
phone. After a few chats and phone calls, she not only knew her
cats were in good care, but also received the latest information
from the upcoming conference.  Finally, Eleni retired with all
the luggage to the ‘upperdeck’ restaurant for a Caesar's Salad. The
shock of the prices in Switzerland caused a brief rise in blood
pressure, which she washed down with an espresso. The hours dragged
by and shortly after four o'clock she returned to the departure
area. The DolceVita by Longines on her wrist announced another two
and a half hours of twilight boredom at the gate....








"Eleni!"



The call woke her up and with one blinking eye she saw Corso and
Orsini hurrying towards her.



The two had arrived in Zurich shortly after four o'clock, had a
snack and gone to the gate... There they saw their old
acquaintance, Eleni Konstantinou.



The usual Mediterranean greeting rites followed with hugs, kisses
on the cheek, the obligatory questions about family and the like.



Corso now also introduced Eleni to his fiancée Pentesilea Orsini.
Pen was a forensic scientist, dottoressa and came from a well-known
family that had its ancestral seat in Rome.



No sooner had she waited for the introduction than Eleni, known as
"the press", could not hold back her latest information that had
been passed on to her. To her, it was about like the afternoon
edition of the latest gossip rag:



"I learned a few hours ago from a well-informed person that Natalia
Smirnowa will arrive from Cairo like a thunderstorm..."



"She was Professor Goetze's ghost-writer...?" confirmed Corso.



"Yes exactly, but he hasn't paid for her work for over a year and
now Smirnowa wants to put the professor at the conference." Eleni
gushed her inside information.



"Then I guess she won't live up to her family name - the Smirnowa
is derived from smirno "calm". But when it comes to the rouble..."
said Corso pointedly.



Eleni rubbed her hands together in anticipation of what was to
come:



"The conference seems to be interpersonally explosive - because in
addition to Goetze his two rivals are also arriving, Professor
Nickel from Sardinia and Professor Frascati and son from Padua..."
explained Eleni with the tone of an investigative journalist.



She proclaimed, like a continuation campaign in the media put up as
a front-page headline: "Maximum conflict as professors all seek
millions in European Research Fund. But only one of the three
institute heads is likely to get the money."



Orsini waved her hand.



"Exactly." confirmed Eleni, "especially for Goetze, it's all at
stake."



"Why?" wanted Pentesilea to know.



"He hasn't been able to win a grant for several years, numerous
experts have bailed on him and now he's on his last legs, even
though he still pretends to have lots of money." 



"And I also know that other people from his former team are
arriving, such as the historian Dyle and Irina Markova, his
geneticist, as well as his group leader Dr Kristian Pölyä, who,
however, has increasingly distanced himself from his former
companion."



"Ideal conditions to study people, like alchemical homunculi in a
glass flask, as it were," said Corso.



Eleni agreed: "I can literally imagine Goetze arriving from Berlin.
He arrives at the very last moment, when the ground crew calls the
"last and final call" for Prof. Goetze. Then the old toad wobbles
to the check-in with a red head and googly eyes. Always first
class, of course."



"Do they even have first class on such short flights?" enquired
Pen.



"Usually not." said Eleni "...and then the bitching starts about
the airlines' poor service."



"Nice." said Corso laconically.



Then check-in began and the topic of conversation shifted to more
mundane things.



The Air Croatia flight took off at seven o'clock and arrived in
Split shortly before nine.



The taxi ride from the airport took them along the coast and a good
half hour later Orsini and Corso checked into the Hotel Antique.
Eleni travelled on to a nearby hotel.



They had just unpacked the essentials when Corso's telefonino
buzzed.



"Pronto..."



Then Pen heard that it was apparently Mirko Kovacs on the line.



"Kovacs is inviting us to a late dinner." said Achille to Pen after
the phone call had ended.



"Also joining us is a Dr Leroy from France who will be presenting a
great thing at the conference."



Only a few minutes later, Corso and Orsini arrived at the nearby
restaurant. Because it was already not that warm in the evening,
Kovacs had reserved a table inside.



Mirko Kovacs welcomed them warmly with hugs and long handshakes.



"May I introduce you to Dr Nicholas Leroy?" said Kovacs.



Another round of Mediterranean greeting rituals followed.








During the greeting, Corso could see that their table was in a
corner of the restaurant, separated from another table by a Spanish
wall. Behind the wall was the blond mop of hair of an obviously
very tall man and the diffuse shadow of another person.



"Too bad if you're that tall, you always stand out," Corso
thought to himself.



"Leroy is a forensic scientist working for the French authorities
and has already solved several cases." Kovacs praised his
acquaintance.



"Mais aujourd'hui..." began Leroy "...today I am here as a partner
in a medical start-up that has developed novel emergency syringes
that a person can administer to himself if he detects poisoning."



"How interesting, tell us more about it..." stimulated Pen the
conversation.



They sat down and already a staff member was at the table with the
menus.



"The Rižot Marine Plankton (seafood risotto) is highly
recommendable as a starter." said Kovacs. So, they decided to
follow the advice of the local expert.



For the main course, Orsini and Leroy opted for the Domaći
tonnarelli (homemade pasta) garnished with prawns, cherry tomatoes
and cranberries while Kovacs and Corso chose the richer menu of
filet mignon with roasted cauliflower and capers.



At last, the subject swung back to intellectually higher levels,
Achille thought to himself as Doctor Leroy resumed his interrupted
topic:



"...Especially with digitalis derivatives for heart patients,
administration mishaps can occur and then every minute
counts.  I carry in my medical kit a few prototypes of the
antidote syringes."



Then Leroy rummaged in a small leather bag that he conjured up from
under the table and showed the group his invention.



"But you still have to inject it into the vein?" enquired Pen
Orsini with lively interest.



"Of course, but it is much easier than with a classic syringe and
ampoule, also the dosage can be read intuitively on the scale for
digitoxin and digoxin. Digoxin is absorbed more slowly, but it is
easier for the patient to control, but an overdose leads to a heart
attack more quickly." Leroy lectured.



Then the starter came and Leroy let his miracle syringe disappear
into the leather bag again. Now the topic turned to good food and
wine. Here, too, Leroy was obviously an expert.








The
Conference


Achille and Pentesilea slept in late and after breakfast explored
the old town of Split.



"Fortunately, the public part of the conference doesn't start until
two in the afternoon," Pen found.



"Some time for shopping and a little lunch?"



"Exactly," said Pen.



The two took a taxi, for the opening was held outside the old town
in a modern district in the futuristic University Library. An
elongated glass box, with rectangular blocks growing out of the
sides, like pimples on a skin disease. The whole structure stood on
small supports and seemed to float above the floor.



"It's a miracle that these V-beams are able to support the whole
building," Pen thought to herself, but avoided bringing up the
subject of statics with Achille. Achille didn't really trust this
kind of architecture and was already visibly nervous when they were
met in the reception hall by Mirko Kovacs.



"Let's sit at the back of the hall..." suggested Achille, earning
an astonished look from Pen.



"But it's better to have the lecture in the front..." she
intervened.



"I know, but the key note lectures are usually boring and it's much
more exciting to watch what's going on in the hall with the people
present." explained Achille to herself.



Mirko agreed: "Thanks to his good contacts, Professor Goetze was
able to get hold of the opening speech again - although his
lectures are quite good in terms of rhetoric, they are usually
incredibly weak in terms of content. The less you get out of it,
the better for your stomach nerves."



Mindful of this logic, the three grabbed seats quite far back in
the huge auditorium maximum.








"Let's see who all has come..." whispered Corso to Orsini and
Kovacs.



"Eleni has seated herself near the centre, so she can overhear
quite a bit," Pen analysed.



"Professor Nickel and his assistant Dr Knight are there as well as
Professor Frascati and his son." Kovacs murmured. Nickel was a
dark-haired man with a lot of hair, about 55 years old, his
assistant Corso estimated to be in her mid-thirties. Despite her
English name, she was more the Mediterranean type with long dark
hair.



Dr Leroy was seated far in front, as he would be giving his lecture
soon after Professor Goetze. He didn't seem to have his doctor's
bag with him.



"And over here is Irina Markova, a geneticist from Russia who also
used to work for Goetze, and right next to her is Alexander Dyle, a
historian. Also, formerly in the service of Professor Goetze."
explained Kovacs.



Natalia Smirnowa was also sitting far in front.



"Look, Smirnowa, Professor Goetze's ghost-writer is here too, just
as Eleni had announced." Pen murmured.



"She probably won't put him right here, but will make sure he sees
her. That should spoil his lecture...," said Achille.



Also seated at the very front was a tall, slim woman in a model
dress and right next to her a plump Asian man.



"Mirko, do you know them?" inquired Achille of Mirko.



"Only the woman, she is Beatrice Goetze, a née von Schattenburg -
or was it von Schaumburg? Anyway, some high noble family from
Germany, lots of family history, art collections and castles, but
increasingly impoverished...," said Kovacs. Then he studied the
Asian.



"I'm sorry, I don't know the gentleman from Asia," he finally said.



The headmaster of the local university opened the conference and
first gave a speech of thanks to the supporters and sponsors. Today
and tomorrow the public lectures would take place - and tonight all
conference participants would be invited to the gala dinner.
Afterwards, the conference society would retire to a small Adriatic
Island where, in the informal idyll, the confidential topics of
forensics would be presented and discussed in small lectures and
working groups.



Then, with a polite gesture, the headmaster asked the speaker of
the opening address to come to the lectern. Those present clapped
politely, only Beatrice Goetze and the Asian clapped frenetically
as if at a Communist Party conference in China or North Korea.
Professor Goetze, tall and overweight, wobbled to the lectern like
a strange creature from a space movie.








Now the headmaster began listing the academic titles and
affiliations from various universities from around the world. He
also did not forget to list some of Professor Goetze's most
important scientific achievements.



Pentesilea nudged Achille lightly in the side and whispered: "
Observe Natalia Smirnowa - the way she looks at Goetze..."



She probably wrote some of the successes for which Goetze is now
being praised here..." murmured Corso back.



Then Goetze began his lecture. As Kovacs had predicted, it was dull
as death and hit the theme of the conference on only a few points.



Corso struggled with a fatigue that overcame him, which occurred
when particularly stupid people put him into a kind of sleep
paralysis. Pentesilea was also bored, playing with a pen and
watching the participants. Both Nickel and Frascati were apparently
not very interested in Goetze's reflections either. Suddenly
Pentesilea noticed that one of the rear access doors was opened.
Two men entered. A short, strange southerner and a tall, blond
Scandinavian guy. They sat down at the side on the few remaining
empty seats.



Professor Goetze made full use of his speaking time of 45 minutes,
even overstayed his welcome a little. The headmaster was already
making appropriate gestures that he would be cut off the microphone
in a minute, when Goetze quickly came to the end.
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